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ITEM 3 

CARE CONTRACTING COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP 

HELD ON THURSDAY 18TH APRIL
AT 9AM
IN ATHENA BUILDING
	PRESENT:
	Helen Kenyon, Deputy Chief Executive (Chair)

Jake Rollin, Adult Social Care Strategic Advisor

Ademola Bamgbala, GP representative
Eddie McCabe, Strategic Lead – Finance & Procurement

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	Angie Walker, Service Lead

	
	

	APOLOGIES 
	Cathy Kennedy, Deputy Chief Executive/Chief Finance Officer


	ITEM
	
	ACTION

	
	
	

	1.
	Apologies 
	

	
	Apologies were received as above.
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Declarations of Interest
	

	
	There were no declarations of interest.  
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting  – 12.03.13
	

	
	The notes from the previous meeting were approved.  
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Matters Arising from previous notes – 12.03.13
	

	
	
	

	4.1
	Care Home Intelligence/Failing Homes Group Report (Item 5.2 in previous notes)
J Rollin and Team met with the owner of the care home on 4/4/13.  Social work teams then visited all residents in order to inform them of the CQC inspection and the notice to improve letter and to offer assistance in seeking alternative accommodation if desired. Residents/families raised a number of concerns; however, no residents are currently looking to seek alternative accommodation.  A briefing note was circulated to all relevant parties.  
The care home owner has until 1st May to respond to the CQC.  J Rollin and Team will meet the owner again in May in order to establish whether the concerns have been satisfactorily addressed.  Until such time the suspension of placements will remain.  The owner has recruited a new Manager and made improvements to the building and wants the home to remain operational.  The CCG will continue its programme of enhanced monitoring of the home via stepped up visits by social workers and the contracts team and will continue to work closely with the CQC.  If a further safeguarding incident occurs, this will be addressed as a matter of urgency.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Residential Care Contractual Issues
	

	
	J Rollin provided a verbal update:

· Geoff Lake is leading the on-going work relating to the construction of the new fee regime. A team including R Brunton, A Walker and David Parkin have prepared the draft letter to go out to all residential providers setting out the offers for 2012/13 and for 2013/14.  Greater emphasis has been placed on the Quality Payment Scheme (QPS).   
· The Residential care home contract is due to be completed and agreed by 26/4.  The finance element in the letter will need to mirror the contract.  
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· The letter needs to be formally approved by the CCC prior to circulation.    J Rollin to circulate to the Committee;
· The contract and QPS needs to go to the May meeting of the Council of Members for discussion/awareness.  J Rollin confirmed that GPs haven’t been directly involved in the development of the Scheme, but that there has been awareness amongst some GPs – J Logan to be asked to liaise with these GPs prior to the CoM meeting.  
· Question regarding the percentage that the QPS represents of the total fee – is there parity across the various sectors?  CQUINs is at 2.5%.  J Rollin advised that it is parity between the sectors.  
	J Rollin
J Rollin/ 

E McCabe

J Rollin



	
	
	

	6.
	Extra Care Housing – Joint Venture Proposal
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration.  J Rollin provided a summary:
· The proposed Joint Venture with Ashley House PLC is seen to offer the best way forward re securing the provision of 300 Extra Care Housing (ECH) places across NEL by 2018, to underpin the planned changes in the care of older people with increasing needs for care and support.  

· Hempson’s (CCG’s legal advisors) have confirmed that the joint venture does not need to comply with the procurement regulations which normally apply to NHS organisations. 

· The JV agreement poses few real risks for the CCG.  The main risks are associated with the nominations agreement with the housing providers and any requirement to pay voids for flats left empty.  The CCG is confident that there will not be any voids as there is a cohort of people already identified to occupy the units.   Any voids could be filled via the prevention agenda.  
· Infrastructure is required in order to ensure that the CCG continues to find the most appropriate people for the scheme (those who generate the most system wide benefits) and to facilitate people moving into the units.  It is essential to ensure fairness in the application process
The Committee agreed:

· To endorse the partnership approach and to agree that the Joint Venture Agreement is signed immediately, to allow firm progress to be made on planning and delivering these important developments.

· Cathy Kennedy should sign the Joint Venture Agreement and the Care and Independence lead should provide regular updates on progress during the JV period.
· J Rollin to send the JV agreement to L Whitton who will ensure that it goes through the correct governance process.  
	J Rollin

	
	
	

	7.
	Retendering of Carers Centre Service
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  J Rollin provided an update on behalf of Nicola Pullman:

· The George Hardwick Foundation was awarded a 3 year contract for the Carers’ Centre in 2009 through open tender (extended for a further 2 years).  The contract will end on 31st March 2014; therefore a decision is required on the way forward post 1st April 2014. 
· It is proposed that the CCG conducts another procurement exercise.  

· Tendering would provide an opportunity to update the service specification in light of significant consultation which took place on the service spec during 2012, and to test the market, which could yield innovative, improved quality and cost effective solutions to meeting carers’ needs.
· The Drug and Alcohol Action Team (DAAT) who fund a Substance Misuse Carers Support Worker have been advised of the proposal.

· If the procurement exercise is approved, N Pullman will meet with the Contracts Team to establish a project plan and timeline.

The Committee provided the following feedback:
· Need to ensure that carers are a key part of the process.

The Committee agreed:

· To support the recommendation to tender for the NEL Carers Centre as the most appropriate way forward.
· A project plan to be submitted to the May (virtual) or June (actual) meeting, detailing the process and timeline and confirming who will be involved in the process, eg, Community Forum, GPs, Carers etc.  
	N Pullman

	
	
	

	8.
	Terms of Reference Risk and Quality Panel
	

	
	The amended Terms of Reference of the Risk and Quality Panel were circulated for consideration.  A Walker provided a summary:
· The panel provides an integrated Health and Social care internal assurance process between the SWP and the CCG to ensure the quality, cost effectiveness and efficiency of commissioned services within NEL.  

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Reference to CTP – needs to be amended to CCG;

· The Panel needs to report to the CCC.  A 6 monthly update report to be submitted to the Committee, providing a summary of referrals etc;
· Membership – titles are required.  

· Clarification is required regarding the role of the Administrator (updating database etc)

· Quoracy – should require at least one CCG rep and one SWP rep;

· A deputy is required in A Walker’s absence.  H Kenyon to pick this up outside of the meeting and report back.
The Committee agreed:
· To endorse the Terms of Reference subject to the requested amendments.  
	Forward Plan

H Kenyon



	
	
	

	9.
	Procedure for Gathering and Sharing Market Intelligence
	

	
	The procedure was circulated for consideration.  A Walker provided a summary and gave a demonstration of the intelligence portal:

· The purpose of the procedure is to develop a culture of sharing intelligence (positive or negative) that will assist the CCG in ensuring that care services commissioned within NEL are sustainable, equitable and are being delivered to a high quality standard.  
· There are two methods for sharing market intelligence: a dedicated email address or the Care Home Portal.  A feedback form is used to advise what action is being taken following the receipt of intelligence.  
· The first phase is being developed for Care Homes; however the aim is to roll the procedure/portal out for all service Providers and to include this as part of the contract.  The second phase will include a wider piece of work around gathering intelligence (eg collating information on delays in the system etc)

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Procedure to go to a future Council of Members meeting.

· Query regarding timescale for rollout of Phase 2.  J Rollin to prepare a briefing, detailing costings and required resources.

· Proposal for gathering/sharing intelligence within the contract to be a KPI or CQUIN.

· Communication plan is required.   
	J Rollin

	
	
	

	10.
	Market Reshaping – Learning Disability  
	

	
	An update report on Market Shaping for Learning Disability services was circulated for consideration.  A Walker provided a summary:

· The report provides a summary of the current market of residential care and highlights potential savings in further development of the supported living model to ensure that quality and best value for money are consistent across all providers.

· Most local housing support is delivered by six providers.  Quality audits have been carried out on all Supported Living schemes – there is a variety of hourly rates but no large variation in terms of quality. It is proposed that all the supported living providers charge a consistent rate as the providers on the framework.  
· Tendering the schemes could make a recurrent savings;  

· Proposal to work towards decommissioning of one of the services at the end of 2013.  Work is underway to identify possible alternative services.  

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Need to check the projected savings figure and verify what is being counted within this figure.

· Urgent briefing paper to be submitted to the Committee providing additional detail and background around the proposal to decommission a service at the end of 2013.
The Committee agreed:

· To approve the principle of paying a similar rate for the same level of quality service but requested that further work is carried out around the understanding of the actual cost and the potential implication on the broader delivery of service by the Providers.  

· The Briefing paper is required prior to a decision being taken on decommissioning of a service.  
	A Walker


	
	
	

	11.
	Contract Negotiation/ Sign Off 2013/14
	

	
	E McCabe advised that by the end of April all contracts should be signed.  A spread sheet detailing whether the contract is signed, the contract value and key issues to be circulated to the Committee at the end of April for information.  
	E McCabe

	
	
	

	12.
	AOB
	

	
	There were no items raised.  
	

	
	
	

	13.
	Date and Time of Next Meeting
May – virtual TBC
Monday 3rd June – 9-11am, Athena Meeting Room 1
Date and Time of 2013 Meetings:

Wednesday 17th July, 9-11am, Athena Meeting Room 1

Wednesday 18th October, 9-11am, Athena Meeting Room 1

Reports to be circulated on an exception basis.  
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